ESSEX PRIMARY HEADS’ ASSOCIATION
MINUTES OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 8 FEBRUARY 2011 at 9.00 am at Chelmsford City Football Club
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In Attendance
  Pam Langmead

EPHA Manager
	1.
	WELCOME AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Karen Springett, the EPHA Chair, welcomed everyone to the meeting.
Apologies were received from:
Cathie Bonich


Uttlesford South

Gill Chapman


Canvey Island

Helen Dudley-Smith

Colchester East

Chris Eshmade

Rochford

Joe Figg


Central Treasurer
Pat Fitzgerald


Tendring North

Sue Foster


Chelmsford North
Maxine Lingley

Chelmsford South

Neil Matthews


Colchester West

David Milligan

Maldon

Karen Mills


East Treasurer
Nigel Roberts


West Chair

David Yeld


EPHA Treasurer/West Vice-Chair


	Action

	2.
	BUSINESS INTERESTS REGISTER

Those members of the Executive who have not completed a business interest form were asked to do so and forward it to the EPHA Manager.

	Executive members who have not yet completed a business interests form 

	3.
	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the Executive meeting held on 6 October 2010 were confirmed as an accurate record.


	

	4.
	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

There were no matters arising from the minutes.

	

	5. 
	EPHA LINKS WITH/POSITION IN RELATION TO LOCAL AUTHORITY AND COMMERCIAL SCHOOL DEVELOPMENT PROVIDERS 

The EPHA Manager noted that she is frequently approached by both private companies and Local Authority colleagues asking EPHA to promote and endorse various services. These range from different specialists and providers in the LA, who wish to publicise their services to headteachers, to private companies offering school improvement support, consultants and companies offering in-house training for staff, providers who offer training and specialist support for pupils and companies selling a wide range of equipment and resources, and IT and reprographic support.
Companies frequently ask to attend conferences or the termly headteacher meetings, or ask to be publicised on the EPHA website or for the Manager to send out emails to schools. PL explained that she needs to have a steer from the EPHA Executive in order to manage future requests for support and endorsement.

The EPHA Liaison Officer has compiled a list of school improvement providers (including Essex Local Authority) and it was AGREED that this should be publicised on the EPHA website. 

Claire Claydon noted that the National Primary Headteachers’ association (NPH) runs a marketplace at its annual conference, where providers run a stall and pay to contribute. They also work with a management company that sponsors the conference. It was agreed that this might be a beneficial idea for the future, although the EPHA Manager felt that there would not be the capacity to run a marketplace at this year’s conference in March. 
After discussing the matter, the EPHA Executive AGREED that it would be helpful to include a page on the EPHA website that listed school improvement providers and companies offering educational resources, but that it should be stressed that this does not imply endorsement by EPHA of any particular group or service. 

In relation to attendance at termly headteacher meetings, the Executive felt that headteachers wish to meet with LA officers and consultants when it is relevant to the meeting agenda and not simply because a service (traded or otherwise) wishes to publicise something. 
	EPHA Manager
EPHA Manager



	6.
	FINANCE REPORT

David Yeld did not attend the meeting and had not submitted a finance report for consideration. 

	

	7.
	THE FUTURE OF THE ESSEX PRIMARY HEADS’ ASSOCIATION

Karen Springett, Chair of EPHA, noted that members of the EPHA leadership group (EPHA Chair, EPHA Vice-Chair, EPHA Liaison Officer, EPHA Manager and the Chair of Central EPHA) had recently held their termly meeting to review the work of the EPHA Liaison Officer and to discuss his role in the future. They had also taken the opportunity to discuss the future of the Association and had asked Mike to look at the number of subscriptions that had been received in the 2010/11 financial year. He reported that the following number of schools in each area had paid the subscription:
· 94 (out of around 106) schools in the North East of Essex

· 121 (out of around 127) schools in the South of Essex

· 115 (out of around 128) schools in Central (Mid) Essex

· 101 (out of around 106) schools in the West of Essex

Executive members were reminded that in some cases an Executive headteacher will be running two schools and would therefore pay just one subscription. The number of payments was higher than had been anticipated, and the area treasurers were thanked for the work that they have done to collect subscriptions from headteachers. A number of heads who have paid never, or rarely, attend the termly headteacher meetings, but they obviously value the existence of a professional association in the county. Executive members echoed the need to have an association which is able to offer a collective voice in such a large county, particularly at time of change. 
The Executive discussed the level of subscription, which is currently £100 a year.  Alison Fiala has indicated that the LA is likely to continue to subsidise the headteacher associations for at least another year, and it is hoped that this will be at the current level of £10,000. Without this funding and additional support for the headteacher meetings (for example, additional payment towards the venue costs) EPHA would be unable to offer the service that it does at the moment. Assuming that the subsidy funding continues for the forthcoming year it was AGREED that the current level of subscription should be maintained for another year. 
The Executive AGREED that, in order to function and to represent members effectively, it needs to continue employing a Manager and a Liaison Officer. Both these roles are valued by the association. Headteachers were reminded that, in order for their views to be represented accurately, it is important that they feed back their own opinions and those of local colleagues to the EPHA Liaison Officer and the Chair. 
It was AGREED that EPHA remains the professional association for all primary-phase headteachers in Essex, whether or not their school is within local authority control. Therefore, headteachers of academies are welcomed by EPHA and are able to attend termly meetings. 

Mike Blant noted that he has been asked to research how many primary-phase schools have or are considering conversion to academy status. One headteacher observed that the Coalition Government appears determined that all schools should become academies in due course, and that the scope, power and responsibilities of local authorities are being significantly eroded. 


	

	8.

a)

b)

c)

d)

e)

f)

g)

h)

i)

j)

k)


	REPRESENTATION ON WORKING GROUPS AND COMMITTEES 

The EPHA Chair asked each member of the Executive to feed back on issues from their Local Delivery Group or following meetings that they have attended on behalf of primary headteachers. 

Stay Safe Corporate Parenting group (formerly the Looked After Child cross-phase working party)

John Clements reported that this group has been put on hold since Nicky Pace (former Director for Vulnerable Children) left the Local Authority. In addition the Social Pedagogy group, which focuses on Children’s Homes in Essex, has been put on hold or has been disbanded. It was AGREED that John would ask about the future of these groups at the EPHA Executive meeting with Local Authority officers later in the morning. 
Uttlesford North Local Delivery Group

Rachel Callaghan reported that the Uttlesford North LDG is considering the future of their group in relation to working together and thinking about support for their schools. She noted that they are being approached by many companies and individuals who wish to work with schools and they are uncertain as to the best options for the future.

West EPHA

Lorna Handscomb reported that the WEPHA had held its termly conference on 4 February 2011, and a noted that number of issues and concerns had been raised that West headteachers asked her to bring to the attention of the EPHA Executive.

This included serious concerns about home to school transport provision in Essex, following a letter sent to parents by Dave Hill, Executive Director for Schools, Children and Families.  Headteachers expressed their concerns about the complexity of the letter ( intended for parents), the lack of information about whether the letter should be circulated by schools and, in particular, the intention to remove the automatic provision of escorts for mainstream primary and secondary pupils. It was noted that this has really serious implications for parents and pupils. 

The EPHA Manager noted that she had emailed Janice Cowen (Education, Transport and Awards) on 18 January asking for clarification around the letter. She has not received a reply to date. The EPHA Liaison Officer noted that this matter had been discussed at the Schools Partnership Board meeting. It had been stressed that individual concerns would be considered sympathetically on a case by case basis.  
Schools have had a huge number of problems following the recent migration from Escimo system. In many cases this has led to a loss of information, including archived emails and email groups. It was agreed that the new system was extremely problematic and headteachers’ concerns should be fed back to the Local Authority. 

A West headteacher raised a concern about the new responsibility for schools to pay for the removal of trees on school property, which now attracts an excess of £500 on the insurance premium. She argued that this liability was excessive for some schools. 

Essex Extended Schools Strategy Group

Brenda Dalley reported that the Essex Extended Schools Strategy Group, chaired by Terry Reynolds, has met recently after a long gap. She noted that the remit of the group is very important, perhaps more than ever in a changing landscape, but expressed some concern that some of the partners on the group do not appear to have a clear understanding of the day to day pressures and issues facing schools.

As South Chair, Brenda noted that, like other colleagues across the county, South headteachers are finding it difficult to make decisions about their schools until there is more clarity on funding and LA responsibilities and support.

Gatekeeping Reference Group

Simon Billings noted that at the last meeting of the Gatekeeping Reference Group in November, he and his primary headteacher colleague, Sue Bridger, asked for a review of the group’s terms of reference as there seemed to be little clarity about the purpose and power of the Gatekeeping Reference Group.
However, he explained that the January meeting had been cancelled as the Chair (Richard Thomas) decided that there was not enough on the agenda to justify holding a meeting. Simon noted that he found this difficult to understand, as he felt that paperwork has continued to be sent into schools with or without the knowledge and agreement of the Gatekeeping Reference group. One example was the demand from schools for copious early years’ information. 

It was AGREED that Simon should mention his concerns about the purpose and effectiveness of the Gatekeeping Reference Group in Essex at the EPHA Executive meeting with Local Authority officers later in the morning.
North East Steering Group meeting
Simon Billings, NEEPHA Chair, noted that the Area Steering Group met with Lead Link Headteachers, the Area Improvement Manager and local consortium managers to discuss the effectiveness of the termly headteacher meetings. Following this discussion, it has been agreed that the input from the Local Authority will be scheduled for the morning, giving time for headteachers to discuss and debate issues that have been brought up. Simon AGREED to feed back to the other areas about the effectiveness of this change to the timetable of the meeting. 
Simon also referred the Executive to a letter that he has sent to Dave Hills protesting about the proposed plan to reduce the Initial Response Team from 12 to 4 personnel for the whole of Essex. The letter was circulated to heads at the meeting.
The EPHA Manager noted that she had received an email from Clare Burrell, Head of Locality Commissioning in the South, on 7 February, which stated:

“At the South ADG meeting… Pat noted the proposal to reduce the size of the Initial Response Team from 12 to 4 staff. (Minute 4iii refers).  I am not sure where this information is coming from but having followed this up I have been advised this is not the case.  However, the re-organization of social care is seeing the teams being organized into quadrants and this may be where there has been some confusion.  I will get a definitive statement for you in due course.”

It was AGREED that following this assurance the EPHA Executive would take no more action in respect of the IRT, unless the proposal to reduce the number of staff so drastically is reintroduced.

Asset Management Consultative Group

Vaughan Collier noted that this group had met earlier this term and that the last meeting had been quite useful. He noted that Essex has been notified that its available capital funding has been cut in half to £40 million over the next three years, and capital funding to schools has been reduced by 70%. He added that the Department for Education has indicated that from 2012 the allocation of capital funding in England may be determined by a national panel, and area panels will be established to allocate capital development funding to local authorities. 

Central (Mid) Area Steering Group meeting

Doretta Cowie, Central Chair, noted that Central headteachers share the concerns of colleagues in other areas concerning the lack of information about budgets for the 2011/12 financial year.

She noted that the headteachers had also discussed the extremely high cost of advertising nationally for leadership team positions.  There was some confusion about the requirement to advertise nationally and the EPHA Manager AGREED to research and clarify the statutory requirement. (See below.)
The Guidance on Managing Staff Employment in Schools 2009 states that in relation to advertising the post of head teacher and deputy head teacher:

5.11 The School Staffing 2009 Regulations specify that the governing body must advertise the vacancy or post in such manner as it considers appropriate, unless it has good reason not to (Regulations (15(2), 15(7), 27(2) and 27(7)). It is recommended that the governing body seeks advice from their local authority and diocesan authority, before deciding not to advertise.
Both documents are available on the EPHA website. 

South Woodham Ferrers Local Delivery Group

Sue Grocock reported that local schools are concerned about whether HR will continue to cover for future redundancy pay outs, noting that they have been advised that payments will not be made if HR decides that schools have not acted responsibly prior to making members of staff redundant. It was noted that this has been the HR position for some time.

However, it was AGREED that headteachers would like clarification on the future position that HR will take on the redundancy payments in Essex Local Authority schools.

Decision on the future of Area Development Groups
The EPHA Manager noted that each ADG has discussed the future of the group and noted the following outcomes from each meeting. 

West meeting

The group reviewed the purpose and effectiveness of the Area Development Group meetings, and discussed whether these should be held in the future.

A number of practical issues were discussed, such as who would bear the costs of the meetings in the future, bearing in mind the changes in the Local Authority. At the moment, the LA pays for the venue and enables allows LA officers to attend meetings. County EPHA pays expenses claims for headteachers who attend the ADG meetings, although it was noted that heads rarely claim for this.

A number of headteachers felt that it was becoming even more important to keep in touch with colleagues and to know what was happening across the area. However, there were some concerns about whether the information discussed at the meeting was duplicated elsewhere, for example at EPHA Executive meetings and the termly headteacher meetings. Mary Dickinson (Primary School Facilitator) noted that she did find the meeting useful, but was attending a large number of Local Delivery Group meetings and was able to gather views and opinions on local issues from headteachers.

The general feeling was that ADG meetings should not continue. However, it was agreed that the final decision should be made at the EPHA Executive meeting on 8 February. The West group felt that if all other areas intended to continue the group they would follow suit.

Central (Mid) meeting

The Central (Mid) group also discussed the purpose and effectiveness of the ADG meetings, as well as the practical issues of costs and venue. 

Alison Fiala stressed that both Councillor Stephen Castle and Dave Hill, Executive Director for Schools, Children and Families, were committed to locality working and that the LA will continue to want and need to work in partnership with headteachers. This becomes even more urgent as the relationship with schools changes in relation to the support that is available from the LA. She was unsure if the LA would be able to continue to fund the ADG meetings, but AGREED to ask Terry Reynolds to consider this. It was agreed that free venues could be found, for example within schools or at a venue in Braintree. 

She argued that the Area Development Group meetings give Local Authority officers from different departments such as Early Years and SENCAN a regular opportunity to engage with headteachers and she was sure that colleagues would be able to continue to attend these meetings.

Headteachers in the group generally felt that the meetings were valuable, agreeing that they had become much more purposeful, particularly since the inclusion of the Lead Link Headteachers. There was general agreement that in a time of change and uncertainty it was essential to share the knowledge and experience of colleagues and to be aware of what was going on across the area.

Some concern was expressed that decisions made by the Area Development Group, such as how to distribute the oracy funding to schools, were later overridden by LDGs. This undermined the original purpose of the ADG. 

It was AGREED that the Area Development Group meetings should continue, and argued that, if necessary, Central (Mid) would hold these meetings even if other areas decided not to. It was agreed that there should be an opportunity on the next meeting agenda to feedback issues, projects and outcomes from each Local Delivery Group, to increase everybody’s awareness of what was happening across Mid.   

North East meeting

Like the Central (Mid) ADG, the North East group felt that the ADG meetings had become more purposeful and useful over the last few months. It was felt that whilst the role of the Primary Schools Facilitators was in place (and funded for at least another year) it was important to keep up the value and momentum of their work, and the ADG meetings were an important point of reference for the facilitators. It was agreed that it was helpful that the Lead Link Headteachers were able to attend these meetings, but concerns were expressed that there continues to be no representation from Colchester South.

It was agreed that free venues could be found, helping to reduce the costs of the meetings. 

The North East Group agreed that it would be very helpful to have the opportunity on the next meeting agenda to feedback issues, projects and outcomes from each Local Delivery Group. It was suggested that the length of the meeting should be increased to three hours to enable this. The Chair asked if colleagues would like to have more Area Development Group meetings; however, it was agreed that one meeting should be held each term, ideally before the Local Delivery Group meetings, the EPHA Executive meeting and the Children’s Commissioning and Delivery Board meetings took place, to allow feedback from the ADG meeting. 

South meeting

The EPHA Manager explained the views of the three other Area Development Groups and the decisions that had been made so far in relation to the continuation of meetings. Alison Fiala was able to confirm that the LA will continue to fund the Area Development Group meetings.

It was noted that the South Area Steering Group (made up of the elected EPHA representatives in the South and the Area Improvement Manager) already feeds back issues from each Local Delivery Group at their termly steering group meeting. However, it was accepted that this gave useful information for all members of the Area Development Group and agreed that this item could be moved to the ADG agenda. It was therefore agreed to extend the length of the meeting to two and a half hours to accommodate this item.  

The EPHA Executive AGREED to support the continuation of the Area Development Group meetings in all areas, including the West Area.  

Schools Forum meeting

Debbie Rogan reported that she had attended the Schools Forum meeting on 2 February 2011. This had been a long meeting in which the group had discussed and made numerous recommendations in relation to the distribution of funds to schools within the 2011/12 budget. 
She noted that she had received around 150 pages of pre-meeting information and expressed her concerns around the value (or otherwise) of the pre-SF meeting sessions which are intended to give headteachers a chance to give their views on the agenda. However, these meetings are usually poorly attended, partly because information about the agenda is not published particularly far in advance.

Ronnie Farrelly expressed her thanks to Debbie, on behalf of all primary headteachers, for representing them on the Schools Forum and for the work that she puts in to ensure that she is putting forward her colleagues’ views.

	Question for LA Officers: LA/Executive meeting 8 February 2010

Question for LA Officers: LA/Executive meeting 8 February 2010

Question for LA Officers: LA/Executive meeting 8 February 2010

Question for LA Officers: LA/Executive meeting 8 February 2010

Question for LA Officers: LA/Executive meeting 8 February 2010

Simon Billings

EPHA Manager

	9. 
	REPORT FROM THE EPHA LIAISON OFFICER 

Mike Blant, EPHA Liaison Officer, explained that he sees part of his role as acting as a gatekeeper for headteachers, filtering information and, on occasions, producing summary reports of education initiatives and strategies. He referred to the summary report that he produced for headteachers following the publication of the Education White Paper. The feedback that he received from this paper was positive.
His other key function is to represent headteachers on various groups and committees and he reminded the Executive that in order to do this effectively he needs to have feed back from headteachers and a steer from the EPHA Executive and other heads. 

He noted that he has attended a number of meetings on EPHA’s behalf but has the capacity within the agreed number of hours to do more work on behalf of the association. He has been asked to undertake some research and consultation for EPHA, for example looking at the current level of interest in converting to academies in Essex (Minute 7 also refers).

Mike explained that he has attended a number of meetings representing EPHA including the Headteacher’s Reference Group, and the Essex Learning Partnership (ELP). Mike reminded the Executive that the ELP is a consortium of the three headteacher associations in Essex, which put forward a bid to provide school improvement services in Essex. That proposal was rejected by Essex LA, and the School Improvement Advisory Service swiftly developed their own traded service offering school improvement provision to schools in Essex. Mike noted that the ELP is not completely dead in the water; Richard Thomas (Executive Director of ASHE and Partners’ Collaborative and a key driver of the ELP proposal) is now working with NCSL, Alison Fiala (Head of Primary Improvement) and Gareth Thomas (Head of Secondary Improvement) on the development of teaching schools in Essex. He has planned a cross-phase conference on 23 March 2011 focusing on a consultation on teaching schools and the National Professional Qualification for Headship (NPQH). An invitation will be extended to all headteachers shortly.
Mike also noted that he has attended the Schools’ Facilitator meetings and the four Area Development Group meetings this term, which he found very interesting. He felt that the role of the Schools’ Facilitators is becoming more purposeful and that they are making effective links between schools and the Children’s Commissioning and Delivery Boards. He noted that all of the primary Schools’ Facilitators intend to use their strengths in relation to action planning, to help insure that each area develops effectively and purposefully. 


	

	10.
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Curriculum Review in Essex

The EPHA Manager noted that Fiona Dorey, lead Curriculum Adviser in the Local Authority, contacted her to find out if EPHA would support the publication and completion of a short survey about the primary curriculum in order to compile an Essex view as part of the national primary review. 

An example of the survey was circulated at the meeting. The Executive AGREED to support this review and that it could be posted on the website and also given some time at the termly headteacher meetings in March.


	

	11.

a)


	ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION AT THE MEETING WITH LA OFFICERS AND SPRING TERM AREA MEETINGS 

Local Authority support funding for 2011/12

Minute 7 refers

Looked After Children and Social Pedagogy group
Minute 8a) refers

Home to School Transport changes 

Minute 8c) refers

Email system in schools

Minute 8c) refers

Gatekeeping Reference Group

Minute 8e) refers

Capital funding for VC schools 

Ronnie Farrelly asked for clarification about capital funding bids that have been made by schools, who are now being asked to pay back funds that they have been committed for planned capital projects.  

	

	12.
	DATES AND TIMES OF MEETINGS FOR THE REMAINDER OF THE SCHOOL YEAR 2010/2011
EPHA Executive (Chelmsford City Football Club)
Wednesday 25 May 2011
Area Development Group meetings 

West ADG

Not yet decided

Central (Mid) ADG
Tuesday 17 May  2011 
    10.00 am – 12 noon
 Chelmsford City Football Club

North East ADG
Wednesday 18 May 2011  9.30 am – 12.30 pm
 Venue to be confirmed 

South ADG

Thursday 19 May 2011
     9.30 am – 12 noon
 The Belvedere 

The South ADG meeting will be preceded by the Area Steering Group meeting, starting at 8.30 am

Area Heads Meetings 

Spring term 2011

CENTRAL 
Tuesday 8 March                  
Chelmsford City Football Club

SOUTH     
Wednesday 9 March         
The Belvedere, Crays Hill 

WEST  

Monday 14 March          
North Weald Golf Club

N-EAST   
Wednesday 16 March           
Weston Homes Community Stadium      

Summer term 2011

WEST   
Monday 13 June             
North Weald Golf Club 

SOUTH   
Wednesday 15 June      

The Belvedere, Crays Hill

CENTRAL
Tuesday 21 June           

Chelmsford City Football Club

N-EAST    
Wednesday 22 June      

Weston Homes Community Stadium      

Headteachers’ conference 



Friday 25 March 2011



 Stock Brook Country Club
Deputy Headteachers’ conference 



Friday 14 October 2011
                  
              Weston Homes Community Stadium 
	










……………………………………………









Karen Springett   
Chair of EPHA

Pam Langmead
EPHA Manager
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